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NOTE 

From: German delegation 

To: Working Party on Frontiers/Mixed Committee 

(EU-Iceland/Liechtenstein/Norway/Switerland) 

No. prev. doc.: 6892/21 

Subject: Prolongation of the temporary reintroduction of border controls at the 
German borders in accordance with Article 28 of Regulation (EU) 2016/399 
on a Union Code on the rules governing the movement of persons across 
borders (Schengen Borders Code) 

  

Delegations will find attached a copy of a letter received by the General Secretariat of the Council 

on 17 March 2021 regarding prolongation of the temporary reintroduction of border controls by 

Germany between 18 and 31 March 2021. 
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Courtesy translation 

Ms Ylva Johansson  

Commissioner for Home Affairs  

European Commission  

1049 Bruxelles/Brussels  

BELGIUM  

 

Mr Jeppe Tranholm-Mikkelsen  

Secretary-General of the Council of the European Union  

1049 Bruxelles/Brussels  

BELGIUM  

 

Mr David Maria Sassoli  

President of the European Parliament  

1049 Bruxelles/Brussels  

BELGIUM  

 

Home Affairs Ministers 

of the EU and the Schengen Contracting States 

 

Dear Colleagues, 

I would like to refer you to my letters of 12 and 23 February and 3 March 2021 concerning 

the pandemic-based temporary reintroduction of internal border checks at Germany’s borders 

with the Czech Republic and the Republic of Austria.  

As part of the process of updating the classification and declassification of international risk 

areas, decisions are soon to be made based on a review of rules. However, these decisions will 

not have been made by the time the current order imposing temporary checks at the internal 

borders expires on 17 March 2021.  

Until these decisions have been made, the Czech Republic and the federal state of Tyrol in the 

Republic of Austria will remain classified as areas of variants of concern.  

In view of this situation and following careful consideration, I have decided that we cannot 

yet discontinue the pandemic-based temporary reintroduction of checks at the internal borders 

or the entry restrictions to contain the spread of the pandemic. 

I have therefore ordered that the temporary checks at the internal borders be continued, 

effective from 18 March up to and including 31 March 2021, based on Article 28 of the 

Schengen Borders Code in the version of Regulation (EU) 2016/399. This period of time is 

also in accord with our national measures to contain the spread of virus variants from areas of 

variants of concern.  
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We will continue to monitor the epidemiological situation carefully; should an improvement 

in the situation make it possible to end the classification as areas of variants of concern, we 

will end the checks at the internal borders before 31 March 2021.  

With reference to my letters cited above, I would like to ask once again for your 

understanding that, in the interest of protecting public health, we cannot yet discontinue the 

temporary checks at the internal borders. 

Yours sincerely, 

(Signed) 
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